Development Services Director

South Cambridgeshire District Council

South Cambridgeshire Hall

Cambourne Business Park

Cambourne

Cambridge

CB3 6EA
12th November 2004

Dear Sir or Madam, 

South Cambridgeshire LDF Documents
Thank you for giving the HBF opportunity to comment on the above mentioned set of documents. 

Please find the HBF’s representations attached. 

I would be grateful if you could check your Council’s database in order to ensure that all future HBF correspondence is sent direct to my home address: Mr P Cronk, House Builders Federation, White Gables, 34 Church Road, Brightlingsea, Colchester CO7 0JF, my phone number is: 07802 857099 and I can be contacted by e-mail at paul.cronk@hbf.co.uk. 

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course. A paper copy will of course follow in the post.

Yours faithfully

Paul Cronk

Regional Planner

Enc.

Paragraph 1.13                                                                                       Object

The text refers to the Cambridgeshire Structure Plan requirement for 20,000 dwellings between 1999-2016. It would seem more appropriate to now instead refer to the 23,600 dwelling requirement between 2001-2021 in the East of England Plan which will be going on public deposit very imminently. Particularly given that other policies in the Council’s LDF Documents refer directly to the content of the East of England Plan (RSS14).

Policy CS3 – Village Frameworks                                                         Object

The 4th criterion of the policy refers to the fact that development will be permitted provided that:

“The development will not result in the loss of local employment, service or facility where there is no alternative available in the village”.

The HBF would just point out that this could make it difficult to utilise brownfield sites which are no longer commercially viable, in effect sterilising them. It would also seemingly be at odds with the government’s proposed changes to PPG3 that sought to maximise the re-use of redundant employment sites.

Policy CS7 – Group Villages                                                                 Object 

The HBF strongly questions how developments of up to 8 dwellings could be capable of providing an appropriate mix of dwelling size, type and affordability to secure a sustainable housing balance in each community. 

Circular 6/98 on affordable housing also seeks to achieve mixed and balanced developments. However, it recognises that this is only possible on developments on a “substantial scale”. Paragraph 2 of 6/98 states:

“..it may be desirable in planning terms for new housing development on a substantial scale to incorporate a reasonable mix and balance of house types and sizes to cater for a range of housing needs. Whilst this is intended to encourage the development of mixed and balanced communities, it is also intended to ensure that affordable housing is only required on sites which are large enough to accommodate a reasonable mix of types and sizes of housing.”

Later in the circular (paragraph 10 i)) in considering further this matter of what constitutes a reasonable site size to achieve such a balance and mix, it sets a minimum site size threshold of 25 dwellings. Clearly, therefore the suggested maximum threshold of 8 (or in exceptional circumstances 15) dwellings in the policy is far too low to achieve such a mix. 

Thus the policy should either be amended by deleting the site size thresholds and target percentages. Or the site size threshold should be one which will actually achieve the desired objective and should be set in accordance with Government advice in Circular 6/98.

Policy CS9 – Green Belt Objectives &                                                 Object

Policy CS10 – Green Belt Boundary

The text is considered to be potentially misleading as on the one hand it talks about the boundaries of the Cambridge Green Belt remaining as currently set out in the South Cambridgeshire local plan, and on the other hand referring to changes to the Green Belt that will be necessary via the Area Action Plans.

It is essential that adequate long-term housing provision is provided for in a Green Belt review.

Policy CS15 – Sustainable Appraisal of Development Proposals    Object

& Paras 4.6-4.8

The HBF has no objection in principle to the submission of sustainability appraisals with planning applications.

However, it is concerned by the explanatory text to the policy, in particular by paragraph 4.7 that states:

“Where a proposal would compromise sustainability, it should be for the applicant or developer proposing it to demonstrate to the satisfaction of the local planning authority the impracticality of use of sustainable methods, systems, materials, labour and energy sources and provision of sustainable infrastructure. Additional cost will not, on its own, amount to impracticality...”.  

It is considered that the specifications of labour and energy sources are not valid material planning considerations. Nor would it be reasonable for the Local Authority to seek to dictate particular forms of sustainable provision without any regard to the costs that would arise as a result.

Policy CS20 – Housing Allocations in the Local Plan                        Object

& Paras 5.4-5.9

The text refers to the Cambridgeshire Structure Plan requirement for 20,000 dwellings between 1999-2016. It would seem more appropriate to now instead refer to the 23,600 dwelling requirement between 2001-2021 in the East of England Plan that will be going on public deposit very imminently. Particularly given that other policies in the Council’s LDF Documents refer directly to the content of the East of England Plan (RSS14).

The HBF welcomes the Council’s 10% flexibility allowance to allow for the non-implementation of outstanding planning permissions. However, it queries whether adequate discounting has been made in respect of likely urban capacity provision. In particular, the figure of 1,573 dwellings coming forward as a small windfall allowance in respect of villages seems very high.

Policy CS21 – Phasing of Major Development                                    Object

& Para. 5.10
The text in paragraph 5.10 refers to satisfying the annual target for housing provision. The HBF would point out that this figure is only an annual average figure and in all likelihood will be either above or below the figure specified. It is obviously very important though that any phasing policy is flexible enough to ensure that phasing constraints are not so unduly onerous as to threaten the District’s overall housing delivery requirement. Proper account should be taken of all necessary lead-in times before development commences on site 9these can be very lengthy). It would be inappropriate to restrict phasing via the production of SPG, this would result in considerable difficulties for developers in obtaining necessary development funds as there would be major uncertainty as to when development would be allowed to commence.

Policy CS23 – Market Housing Mix                                                      Object

Policy CS24 – Market Housing Mix,

Policy CS25 – Market Housing Mix,                                                                                                          Policy CS26 – Market Housing Mix & 

Paras 5.14-5.23

The HBF is supportive of policies that seek the provision of an appropriate housing mix. However, it is firmly of the view that this needs to be achieved via negotiation on a site by site basis taking account of local needs and market circumstances. It does not consider it to be either appropriate or practical for different percentages of homes with different numbers of bedrooms to be dictated on a district-wide basis. In some circumstances higher percentages of smaller dwellings to those specified might well be appropriate. Whilst on other occasions lower numbers of smaller dwellings might be more desirable.

The Council refers as a justification for such an approach to the high level of provision of homes of 4 bedrooms or over between 1991-2001. However, these developments will have gone ahead before the advent of the changes to PPG3 that gave Local Authorities the powers and responsibilities for ensuring that developments included a proper and appropriate housing mix. Since these changes, the picture has changed completely. 

Therefore, the HBF believes that little credence can be given to the above analysis as it very largely precedes the introduction of PPG3, which has completely altered the nature of housing supply with its requirement for higher site densities. The HBF firmly believes that any analysis should concentrate on completion rates subsequent to the revised PPG 3. If this is done, it is confident that the Authority will identify significantly higher completion rates for 1 and 2 bedroom units than has been the case in the past.

It is now a fact that the number of flats being built in England has overtaken the number of detached houses being built for the first time. 

As a result of the Government’s planning directive (PPG3) to increase housing densities, the proportion of detached houses built by private house builders has slumped from 45% in 1999 to 32% in 2002. The proportion of flats almost doubled from 17% to 32% over the same period. 

Newly-released figures for the first quarter of 2003 reveal an acceleration of this trend with flats making up 37% of completions with detached houses further declining to just 27%. 

This is the first time on record that more flats are being built than detached homes. Coupled with the government target to ensure 60% of all new homes are built on brownfield sites - achieved last year, six years ahead of schedule - these results demonstrate the speed of the drive for urban regeneration and high-density living. 

The House Builders Federation considers that these figures reveal an unprecedented change to the way we will live in the future. Current planning policy is ensuring the drive for compact towns and cities continues unabated and house builders have responded positively and effectively to the new doctrine. 

Indeed from a simplistic commercial viewpoint, high-density development suits house builders as land is invariably the most expensive component of any new development. However, with Britons continuing to aspire to a home in the country and with the bungalow remaining Britain’s favourite home, the HBF  believes that  balancing the supply of flats and houses is essential. 
There are as many types of ideal home as there are households. While improvements in urban design and quality are a cornerstone of furthering regeneration and increasing the popularity of high-density living, this will not suit everyone. 

One-size-fits-all policies on housing have been tried in the past and have failed. 
   

Policy CS27– Affordable Housing Target,                                           Object

Policy CS28– Affordable Housing Target,                                           

Policy CS29– Affordable Housing Target,                                                                                                                                                    Policy CS30– Affordable Housing Thresholds,

Policy CS31 – Affordable Housing Mix,

Policy CS32– Affordable Housing Funding,

Policy CS33– Affordable Housing Funding, &

Paras 5.24-5.33

Circular 6/98

Circular 6/98 on affordable housing also seeks to achieve mixed and balanced developments. However, it recognises that this is only possible on developments on a “substantial scale”. Paragraph 2 of 6/98 states:

“..it may be desirable in planning terms for new housing development on a substantial scale to incorporate a reasonable mix and balance of house types and sizes to cater for a range of housing needs. Whilst this is intended to encourage the development of mixed and balanced communities, it is also intended to ensure that affordable housing is only required on sites which are large enough to accommodate a reasonable mix of types and sizes of housing.”

Later in the circular (paragraph 10 [i]) in considering further this matter of what constitutes a reasonable site size to achieve such a balance and mix, it sets a minimum site size threshold of 25 dwellings. Clearly, therefore the site size thresholds of 10 or more dwellings on sites in parishes with 3000 population or above and 2 dwellings for settlements of under 3000 population (policy CS30) is far too low to achieve such a mix. 

Circular 6/98 makes it clear that affordable housing should only be sought (not required) through local plans by negotiation on suitable sites and where there is evidence of local need. It defines what constitutes suitable sites and specifies that definitions of affordable housing must be tenure neutral and must encompass both low-cost market and subsidised housing. 

The Need for Affordable Housing
The need for affordable housing should be based on a clear understanding of the area throughout the duration of the Plan. The need should be based on assessments used to derive the authorities housing strategy (Housing Needs Survey).

Assessments of affordable housing provision should be robust, making clear assumptions and definitions used. It is important that double counting of those in need does not occur and full account is taken of existing affordable housing provisions. Thorough assessments should consider the following issues;

· Local market house prices and rent,

· Local incomes,

· The supply and suitability of existing affordable houses,

· The size and type of local households; and

· The best types of housing suited to meeting these local needs.

Affordable Housing policies in Plans

In preparing plans authorities should involve housing and planning committees so as to ensure that policies conform to housing strategies and objectives for land-use planning and urban and economic development. However to ensure that these policies are lifted from there theoretical frameworks and given a sense of practicality, the involvement of parties who are directly involved with the development process is imperative. This ensures that bodies directly involved with the development process inject reality into such policies.  

If it is apparent that authorities can demonstrate a lack of affordable housing to meet local needs over the plan period, they should;

· Define what the authority regard as affordable. This should include low-cost market and subsidised housing. (See below)

· Set indicative targets for specific suitable sites and indicate in the plan the intention to negotiate with developers for the inclusion of an element of affordable housing 

Definition of Affordable Housing

Many local authorities in prescribing their need for affordable housing tend to overlook the issue of including market housing in their definition of affordable housing. Circular 6/98 clearly states that; 

“affordable homes or affordable housing are used to encompass both low-cost market housing and subsidised housing (irrespective of tenure, ownership – whether exclusive or shared – or financial arrangements) that will be available to people who cannot afford to rent or buy houses generally available on the open market”.    

Site Size Threshold / Negotiation 

The pressure on Councils to provide an increase in affordable housing is clear, more and more often Councils are seeking to adopt lower thresholds and increase the proportion of which is to be sought for the provision of affordable housing. Circular 6/98 clearly states the criteria, which should be followed when applying thresholds.

a)     site size, suitability and the economics of provision:

b)   it will be inappropriate to seek any affordable housing on some sites. In practice the policy should only be applied to suitable sites, namely;

· housing developments of 25 or more dwellings or residential sites of 1 hectare or more, irrespective of the number of dwellings;

· in inner London, housing developments of 15 or more dwellings, or residential sites of 0.5 hectare or more, irrespective of the number of dwellings ; and

· in settlements in rural areas with a population of 3,000 or fewer, the local planning authority should adopt appropriate thresholds

The adoption of lower thresholds may only be granted when the Council can demonstrate exceptional local constraints, not as in many cases is argued the level of housing requirement. Where this can be demonstrated they should not advert thresholds below the level of (b) above. 

Considerations to take into account include;

· The number and types of households who are need of affordable housing and the different types of affordable housing best suited to meeting their needs,

· The size and amount of suitable sites that are likely to be available for affordable housing, and

· The supply and suitability of existing affordable housing; and the relationship between the objectives of the Housing Authority’s strategy and programmes, in respect of provision for those in need, and the objectives of affordable housing policies in the plan.

           PPG3 Housing – Influencing the Size, Type and Affordability of Housing 

(July 2003):

The government document containing draft changes to the PPG also makes a number of important points:

Assessing housing needs

4. As well as the affordability of housing, assessments should address the housing required by current and anticipated households, including those of specific groups such as key workers, disabled or elderly people, and for particular types and sizes of accommodation. They should consider not only requirements for new housing but ways in which the existing stock might be better utilised (my emphasis).

Planning for affordable housing

6.  Local planning authorities should include in local plans policies to deliver affordable housing and in doing so define what is affordable housing. Affordable housing should be defined in terms of the relationship between local income levels and house prices or rents for different types and sizes of housing, and in terms of housing for identified groups such as key workers, and be based on an up-to-date assessment of housing needs. Affordable housing should not normally be defined by reference to tenure, but only where this would address an identified housing need that otherwise would not be met by other types of affordable housing (my emphasis).
7. Local planning authorities should include in local plans an assessment of the full range of affordable housing needed in their communities. They should set targets for affordable housing that are achievable and consistent with the delivery of planned future levels of housing provision (my emphasis). In developing these targets, local planning authorities should pay proper attention to the planning for housing policies set out in RPG, including any sub-regional element.

8.  Local planning authorities should set out in their local plans the steps to be taken to meet their targets for affordable housing by:

· identifying sites on which affordable housing will be expected as part of residential or mixed-use development, taking account of rural as well as urban needs; and

· indicating the amount of affordable housing to be sought from residential or mixed-use developments as a proportion of the overall dwelling provision on a site.

9. The affordable housing provision sought should not make development unviable. Local planning authorities should work with developers to ensure planning objectives reflect the development potential of sites. This means:

· having regard to the costs of bringing sites to the market, including the implications of competing land uses;

· making realistic assumptions on levels of public subsidy available for affordable housing;

· taking into account the need for proposed development to be attractive to the lenders of private finance; and

· in line with paragraph 6, avoiding prescription of tenure (my emphasis). 
· Affordable housing should not normally be sought on sites of less than 0.5 hectares or developments of less than 15 dwellings (my emphasis). 
10.  Where affordable housing is to be sought on smaller sites this should be justified by local planning authorities in their local plan having regard to:

· the size and type of sites likely to come forward for development derived from an urban housing capacity study, or other assessment;

· the contribution to be made from smaller sites to meeting the target for affordable housing provision.

      11.In particular, plans should demonstrate that seeking affordable housing on smaller sites than set out in paragraph 10 would:

· result in increased supply of affordable housing;

· have no adverse effect on the overall supply and pace of housing development to meet a community's needs (my emphasis). 
Delivery

The Government itself acknowledges that private sector housing development will only play a limited role in addressing affordable housing needs and many other measures will also be necessary.  HNS’s have tended to fail to address the needs of the whole housing market; instead they usually concentrate unduly on rented accommodation contrary to the latest government guidance. Consequently, the emphasis now is on the preparation of Housing Market Assessments and their analysis of housing markets as a whole (usually on a Sub-Regional basis). Any major matters of importance must be clearly set out in the policy. 

Government guidance is clear that developers can now utilise many various avenues for delivering affordable housing.

The suggested threshold of 50% affordable housing provision is not considered to be either realistic or achievable in the context of the housing market in the District. The requirement is higher than the requirements set out in both the Structure Plan and the East of England Plan. 

It is not evident whether the Council has given proper consideration to the viability of individual developments as required by Government guidance including whether or not developers will be able to provide the affordable housing with any recourse to public subsidy (particularly given the present uncertainties concerning grant funding referred to in the text). If not, than this will obviously impact upon site viability.

Policy CS50 – Public Art                                                                       Object 
The wordings of policies which involve the incorporation/contribution of art into potential developments are often excessive, inflexible and go beyond the remit of Town and Country Planning. It is widely recognised that developers are expected to contribute towards all manner of essential physical and social infrastructure necessary, in land use planning terms, to serve their developments. As such it is clear that the provision of, or contribution towards public art cannot be considered a proper function of planning control, as was recognised by the leading counsel when addressing the Arts Council. The Arts Council Steering Group report recognised this. The Steering Group’s own recommended form of policy wording was for authorities, in appropriate cases to seek to encourage the provision of works of art as part of schemes for development. The report recognised that the under planning legislation it was not possible for the planning system to make the provision of public art a mandatory requirement.

Therefore, policies must make it clear that the Council will seek to negotiate with developers for the provision of, or contributions towards public art, where appropriate, rather than requiring it in all circumstances.

The proposed policy wording with its reference to its informal policy on public art being included as a LDF policy is unclear. If the LDF policy is to seek to negotiate such provision the HBF does not object. However, if it is seeking to require it in all developments over 10 dwellings then the HBF strongly objects.

Policy CS52 – Open Space and New Development,                           Object

Policy CS53– Open Space and New Development On Site Provision,                           
Policy CS54– Strategic Open Space, &

Paras. 8.5-8.11

Development should only be required to make provision for those facilities that are necessary as a direct result of new development and which fairly and reasonably relate in scale and kind to the development proposed. If there is already adequate provision in a locality, further provision cannot be justified on the basis of these tests in Circular 1/97. 

Secondly, Circular 1/97 (paragraph B14) also deals with the matter of maintenance payments and states that these should not normally be sought. The exceptions being for “small areas of open space, recreation facilities, children’s play space, woodland, or landscaping principally of benefit to the development itself rather than the wider public”. This distinction must be drawn in any negotiation for commuted maintenance payments i.e. between amenity provided for the development itself rather than the wider community. This is particularly important in the context of financial contributions being sought for strategic open space to serve the wider community.

The same paragraph of Circular 1/97 also states that maintenance payments should not be required in perpetuity.

This policy applies to all developments which result in a net gain of dwellings. Thus it applies even to single dwelling developments. Whilst it is acknowledged that there may be a marginal cumulative impact on existing facilities through a number of small developments it is also the case that the individual impact on existing facilities from single dwelling developments is negligible. 

Circular 1/97 states that development should only be required to make provision for those facilities that are necessary as a direct result of new development and which fairly and reasonably relate in scale and kind to the development proposed. Given the negligible impact from very small developments it has to be questionable whether a requirement for recreation provision from all developments does meet this requirement of 1/97. Clearly in the case of very small developments the vast majority of the overall open space requirement, apart from perhaps amenity open space, would be expected to be provided off-site or via contributions in lieu of direct provision. In order for such contributions to comply with 1/97 there has to be some reasonable prospect of the money being spent within a reasonable period for the purpose for which the contribution was sought and within a reasonable proximity of the development from which it was sought. Again, for very small developments this is going to be very difficult to achieve. 1/97 makes it extremely clear that monies should not be sought to pay in to a general fund, yet this is likely to be the case with large numbers of small contributions from single dwelling developments. 

It will also require a great deal of resources and effort to implement and administer such a scheme effectively and within the confines of the requirements of 1/97 i.e. each contribution should be directly accountable and traceable. All of these factors suggest that applying the requirement to all development is not a satisfactory way forward, regardless of the nature of existing open space provision in the District. Instead it should only be applied to developments over a certain threshold of 10 dwellings at the very least in order that these practical difficulties can be overcome. The policy should, therefore be amended so that it only applies to developments of 10 or more dwellings (net gain).

Furthermore, it would be inappropriate to require 1 bedroom dwellings to contribute towards the provision of children’s play space and facilities, as by their very nature, these will not result in any increase in need being generated.

Policy CS60 – Natural Environment Objectives,                                 Object

& Paras. 9.1-9.2

The achievement of SAP ratings is controlled by energy conservation rules embodied in the national Building Regulations. Whilst most new dwellings will achieve the target SAP rating of 80 and many will significantly exceed this, it is too simplistic a matter to be dealt with by a single numerical target and is more complicated than a simple pass / fail number. It is for this reason that this matter should properly be administered by the Borough Council’s Building Control Department (or the NHBC) taking account of all the relevant factors and technical considerations rather than being included as an absolute target in the Local Plan. If any reference is required in the Plan it should just be that dwellings conform with the relevant requirement of Part L of the Building Regulations rather than specifying an arbitrary target figure.

Stipulation of Design Criteria

The house-building industry is supportive of the need to consider energy efficiency, or the incorporation of energy efficient technologies (where relevant) as part of the design process. Indeed HBF is pleased to see Planning encourage proper consideration of energy efficiency to be made within development design. However, HBF do not consider that stipulations of investigation, and / or incorporation of certain types of technologies (eg. combined heat and power schemes or condensing boilers) should be made within Planning legislation. 

Stipulations of design criteria (for example: on the use of insulation, triple glazing or low emissivity glazing or on the construction, usage and heating of conservatories) should be avoided, as they are invariably all Building Regulation matters.

Regulations for new homes have recently been subject to review and will continue to be updated in line with the country’s carbon reduction targets. 

Stipulations of the incorporation of certain types of technologies should also be avoided, as other development design criteria, or supply industry issues, may hold greater importance and make the technology’s use unviable or impossible for inclusion. Global stipulation might also be seen as preventing market competition, innovation and improvement!

HBF would also argue against any request for the production of energy efficiency risk assessments to be made within the planning process for new homes, as we consider that the review and conflicts raised by discussions over the numerous issues associated will slow down the planning process for no good purpose, given that the regulatory responsibilities for carbon savings and energy efficiency are contained within the building control system.

Stipulation of Energy Standards and Carbon Neutral Requirement

HBF would argue that energy standard levels are Building Regulation matters and not matters for Planning.  The requirement for Energy Rating of properties is quite clearly a Building Regulations matter not a Planning one. The construction of domestic dwellings is subject to the building regulations, and under Part L of those regulations, domestic properties have to be allocated a “SAP rating” for energy efficiency.  

In association with the SAP rating the Carbon Index can be calculated to show the carbon savings achieved due to the energy efficiency of the construction, and services / heating provision.

National Standards 

HBF would suggest that energy efficiency / conservation in new homes will be best achieved through the Building Regulations. 

Experience has shown that the established system of building control in England and Wales provides a reliable framework for the control of health, safety and energy efficiency / conservation matters within buildings. With very few exceptions, national rules are applied consistently. HBF cannot see that there are likely to be any legitimate considerations relating to energy efficiency / conservation, which would benefit from exposure to the planning system, or by the imposition of alternative (more stringent or more relaxed) requirements to those contained within the Building Regulations.

Cost and proportionality:

The industry works closely with Government, BRAC, BRE and others, regarding Building Regulation changes, in order to agree changes that can be achieved without unduly constraining design or introducing unacceptable technical risks.  

During review of the Part L proposals it was identified that only marginally low levels of additional carbon savings are likely to accrue by setting minimum standards beyond the 0.35W/m2K set for external wall construction, whereas even a minimal change (i.e. to 0.30W/m2K) would potentially require the industry to abandon current building practices and move to new forms of construction.   Such a step-change could have been detrimental to meeting housing need due to insufficient capacity in the timber and steel frame supply industry to meet the anticipated demand associated with such a change. The likely-hood of associated problems in obtaining the level of new labour required, and in providing and achieving the training / re-training needs of all construction was also a consideration.

Changes to standards / requirements in construction need to be made with detailed consideration so that the cost of achieving the requirement does not outweigh the benefit obtained by the change. Thus HBF would maintain the position that changes to standards are best reviewed and set at a National level – i.e. under Building Regulations.   

HBF anticipate that any alternative standards imposed under Planning Guidance would introduce further delays and complication into the planning and building control approval stages of the development process, as well as having the potential to adversely affect housing supply within the Region. 

New Dwellings

New dwellings provide:

· Increased thermal insulation

· Energy efficient boiler and heating installation

· Efficient heating controls

· Building ventilation designed in conjunction with heating installation, summer shading and winter exposure

· Efficient glazing

· Energy saving light fittings & bulbs

· Energy efficient electrical white goods

· Low water usage appliances and fittings

· Incorporation of green or sustainable materials (e.g. timber from re-planted sources)

· Space for recycling of domestic waste

Where possible use is made of siting, orientation and layout, for the efficient use of natural light, and / or to optimise the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although it should be noted that densities required under PPG3 often hinder ‘full’ use of solar gain opportunities.

Shading, exposure and the incorporation of shading / screening planting is also a design consideration to aid the optimisation of the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although again, ‘full’ use can be hindered by layouts to meet PPG3 densities.

SAP Notices are provided – notifying purchasers of the energy rating of their new home, composed with reference to both the insulation and the boiler / heating installed. Carbon Index values are also often provided. [The new HBF industry standard SAP notice provides a visual* representation (i.e. of both SAP Rating and Carbon Index) to purchasers of the energy efficiency of their new homes. (*similar to the energy efficiency coding on white electrical goods)] 

Environmentally friendly construction practices:

New build housing developers also often incorporate the following environmentally friendly construction practices into their development processes, where possible:

· Management of site waste: Monitoring of waste, recycling of waste, adaptation of ordering processes to give minimum waste.

· Saving of Transportation Energy: Via the incorporation of local materials where available. 

Although this may not be possible where developments use energy saving materials – especially solar technologies such as PV, as most of these technologies have to be transported from Europe into the UK. Also as the industry invokes Egan principals and turns more towards utilising off-site manufacturing processes and system building it is more likely that local materials will not be used, and that more transportation will be involved in the Construction process.

Other areas where Energy Efficiency savings could be achieved:

Existing Housing Stock

New build is a low percentage of housing stock, and increasing the efficiency of the existing housing stock would be more beneficial to the environment.

“the existing stock is the big carbon producer and if you want to get at the big output from housing and offices, you cannot look only at new buildings, which by and large are pretty efficiently built anyway”

.

John Hobson (from the keynote address, NHBC Annual Conference 1998)

“The most ‘cost effective’ options involve upgrading more dwellings to a relatively modest standard rather than improving fewer dwellings to a higher standard”

Housing Research Summary: English House Condition Survey 1996. 

Energy Report (No. 120, 2000)

Policy CS62– Renewable Energy Technologies                                 Object 

in New Development & Para. 10.9

The achievement of SAP ratings is controlled by energy conservation rules embodied in the national Building Regulations. Whilst most new dwellings will achieve the target SAP rating of 80 and many will significantly exceed this, it is too simplistic a matter to be dealt with by a single numerical target and is more complicated than a simple pass / fail number. It is for this reason that this matter should properly be administered by the Borough Council’s Building Control Department (or the NHBC) taking account of all the relevant factors and technical considerations rather than being included as an absolute target in the Local Plan. If any reference is required in the Plan it should just be that dwellings conform with the relevant requirement of Part L of the Building Regulations rather than specifying an arbitrary target figure.

Stipulation of Design Criteria

The house-building industry is supportive of the need to consider energy efficiency, or the incorporation of energy efficient technologies (where relevant) as part of the design process. Indeed HBF is pleased to see Planning encourage proper consideration of energy efficiency to be made within development design. However, HBF do not consider that stipulations of investigation, and / or incorporation of certain types of technologies (eg. combined heat and power schemes or condensing boilers) should be made within Planning legislation. 

Stipulations of design criteria (for example: on the use of insulation, triple glazing or low emissivity glazing or on the construction, usage and heating of conservatories) should be avoided, as they are invariably all Building Regulation matters.

Regulations for new homes have recently been subject to review and will continue to be updated in line with the country’s carbon reduction targets. 

Stipulations of the incorporation of certain types of technologies should also be avoided, as other development design criteria, or supply industry issues, may hold greater importance and make the technology’s use unviable or impossible for inclusion. Global stipulation might also be seen as preventing market competition, innovation and improvement!

HBF would also argue against any request for the production of energy efficiency risk assessments to be made within the planning process for new homes, as we consider that the review and conflicts raised by discussions over the numerous issues associated will slow down the planning process for no good purpose, given that the regulatory responsibilities for carbon savings and energy efficiency are contained within the building control system.

Stipulation of Energy Standards and Carbon Neutral Requirement

HBF would argue that energy standard levels are Building Regulation matters and not matters for Planning.  The requirement for Energy Rating of properties is quite clearly a Building Regulations matter not a Planning one. The construction of domestic dwellings is subject to the building regulations, and under Part L of those regulations, domestic properties have to be allocated a “SAP rating” for energy efficiency.  

In association with the SAP rating the Carbon Index can be calculated to show the carbon savings achieved due to the energy efficiency of the construction, and services / heating provision.

National Standards 

HBF would suggest that energy efficiency / conservation in new homes will be best achieved through the Building Regulations. 

Experience has shown that the established system of building control in England and Wales provides a reliable framework for the control of health, safety and energy efficiency / conservation matters within buildings. With very few exceptions, national rules are applied consistently. HBF cannot see that there are likely to be any legitimate considerations relating to energy efficiency / conservation, which would benefit from exposure to the planning system, or by the imposition of alternative (more stringent or more relaxed) requirements to those contained within the Building Regulations.

Cost and proportionality:

The industry works closely with Government, BRAC, BRE and others, regarding Building Regulation changes, in order to agree changes that can be achieved without unduly constraining design or introducing unacceptable technical risks.  

During review of the Part L proposals it was identified that only marginally low levels of additional carbon savings are likely to accrue by setting minimum standards beyond the 0.35W/m2K set for external wall construction, whereas even a minimal change (i.e. to 0.30W/m2K) would potentially require the industry to abandon current building practices and move to new forms of construction.   Such a step-change could have been detrimental to meeting housing need due to insufficient capacity in the timber and steel frame supply industry to meet the anticipated demand associated with such a change. The likely-hood of associated problems in obtaining the level of new labour required, and in providing and achieving the training / re-training needs of all construction was also a consideration.

Changes to standards / requirements in construction need to be made with detailed consideration so that the cost of achieving the requirement does not outweigh the benefit obtained by the change. Thus HBF would maintain the position that changes to standards are best reviewed and set at a National level – i.e. under Building Regulations.   

HBF anticipate that any alternative standards imposed under Planning Guidance would introduce further delays and complication into the planning and building control approval stages of the development process, as well as having the potential to adversely affect housing supply within the Region. 

New Dwellings

New dwellings provide:

· Increased thermal insulation

· Energy efficient boiler and heating installation

· Efficient heating controls

· Building ventilation designed in conjunction with heating installation, summer shading and winter exposure

· Efficient glazing

· Energy saving light fittings & bulbs

· Energy efficient electrical white goods

· Low water usage appliances and fittings

· Incorporation of green or sustainable materials (e.g. timber from re-planted sources)

· Space for recycling of domestic waste

Where possible use is made of siting, orientation and layout, for the efficient use of natural light, and / or to optimise the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although it should be noted that densities required under PPG3 often hinder ‘full’ use of solar gain opportunities.

Shading, exposure and the incorporation of shading / screening planting is also a design consideration to aid the optimisation of the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although again, ‘full’ use can be hindered by layouts to meet PPG3 densities.

SAP Notices are provided – notifying purchasers of the energy rating of their new home, composed with reference to both the insulation and the boiler / heating installed. Carbon Index values are also often provided. [The new HBF industry standard SAP notice provides a visual* representation (i.e. of both SAP Rating and Carbon Index) to purchasers of the energy efficiency of their new homes. (*similar to the energy efficiency coding on white electrical goods)] 

Environmentally friendly construction practices:

New build housing developers also often incorporate the following environmentally friendly construction practices into their development processes, where possible:

· Management of site waste: Monitoring of waste, recycling of waste, adaptation of ordering processes to give minimum waste.

· Saving of Transportation Energy: Via the incorporation of local materials where available. 

Although this may not be possible where developments use energy saving materials – especially solar technologies such as PV, as most of these technologies have to be transported from Europe into the UK. Also as the industry invokes Egan principals and turns more towards utilising off-site manufacturing processes and system building it is more likely that local materials will not be used, and that more transportation will be involved in the Construction process.

Other areas where Energy Efficiency savings could be achieved:

Existing Housing Stock

New build is a low percentage of housing stock, and increasing the efficiency of the existing housing stock would be more beneficial to the environment.

“the existing stock is the big carbon producer and if you want to get at the big output from housing and offices, you cannot look only at new buildings, which by and large are pretty efficiently built anyway”

.

John Hobson (from the keynote address, NHBC Annual Conference 1998)

“The most ‘cost effective’ options involve upgrading more dwellings to a relatively modest standard rather than improving fewer dwellings to a higher standard”

Housing Research Summary: English House Condition Survey 1996. 

Energy Report (No. 120, 2000)

The HBF does not believe that there is any justification for seeking to automatically require that all developments of over 50 dwellings will include technology for renewable energy to provide at least 10% of their predicted energy requirement. To do so would be likely to make many potential development sites unviable.

Policy CS63 - Energy Efficiency                                                          Object

& Paras.10.10-10.11

The achievement of SAP ratings is controlled by energy conservation rules embodied in the national Building Regulations. Whilst most new dwellings will achieve the target SAP rating of 80 and many will significantly exceed this, it is too simplistic a matter to be dealt with by a single numerical target and is more complicated than a simple pass / fail number. It is for this reason that this matter should properly be administered by the Borough Council’s Building Control Department (or the NHBC) taking account of all the relevant factors and technical considerations rather than being included as an absolute target in the Local Plan. If any reference is required in the Plan it should just be that dwellings conform with the relevant requirement of Part L of the Building Regulations rather than specifying an arbitrary target figure.

Stipulation of Design Criteria

The house-building industry is supportive of the need to consider energy efficiency, or the incorporation of energy efficient technologies (where relevant) as part of the design process. Indeed HBF is pleased to see Planning encourage proper consideration of energy efficiency to be made within development design. However, HBF do not consider that stipulations of investigation, and / or incorporation of certain types of technologies (eg. combined heat and power schemes or condensing boilers) should be made within Planning legislation. 

Stipulations of design criteria (for example: on the use of insulation, triple glazing or low emissivity glazing or on the construction, usage and heating of conservatories) should be avoided, as they are invariably all Building Regulation matters.

Regulations for new homes have recently been subject to review and will continue to be updated in line with the country’s carbon reduction targets. 

Stipulations of the incorporation of certain types of technologies should also be avoided, as other development design criteria, or supply industry issues, may hold greater importance and make the technology’s use unviable or impossible for inclusion. Global stipulation might also be seen as preventing market competition, innovation and improvement!

HBF would also argue against any request for the production of energy efficiency risk assessments to be made within the planning process for new homes, as we consider that the review and conflicts raised by discussions over the numerous issues associated will slow down the planning process for no good purpose, given that the regulatory responsibilities for carbon savings and energy efficiency are contained within the building control system.

Stipulation of Energy Standards and Carbon Neutral Requirement

HBF would argue that energy standard levels are Building Regulation matters and not matters for Planning.  The requirement for Energy Rating of properties is quite clearly a Building Regulations matter not a Planning one. The construction of domestic dwellings is subject to the building regulations, and under Part L of those regulations, domestic properties have to be allocated a “SAP rating” for energy efficiency.  

In association with the SAP rating the Carbon Index can be calculated to show the carbon savings achieved due to the energy efficiency of the construction, and services / heating provision.

National Standards 

HBF would suggest that energy efficiency / conservation in new homes will be best achieved through the Building Regulations. 

Experience has shown that the established system of building control in England and Wales provides a reliable framework for the control of health, safety and energy efficiency / conservation matters within buildings. With very few exceptions, national rules are applied consistently. HBF cannot see that there are likely to be any legitimate considerations relating to energy efficiency / conservation, which would benefit from exposure to the planning system, or by the imposition of alternative (more stringent or more relaxed) requirements to those contained within the Building Regulations.

Cost and proportionality:

The industry works closely with Government, BRAC, BRE and others, regarding Building Regulation changes, in order to agree changes that can be achieved without unduly constraining design or introducing unacceptable technical risks.  

During review of the Part L proposals it was identified that only marginally low levels of additional carbon savings are likely to accrue by setting minimum standards beyond the 0.35W/m2K set for external wall construction, whereas even a minimal change (i.e. to 0.30W/m2K) would potentially require the industry to abandon current building practices and move to new forms of construction.   Such a step-change could have been detrimental to meeting housing need due to insufficient capacity in the timber and steel frame supply industry to meet the anticipated demand associated with such a change. The likely-hood of associated problems in obtaining the level of new labour required, and in providing and achieving the training / re-training needs of all construction was also a consideration.

Changes to standards / requirements in construction need to be made with detailed consideration so that the cost of achieving the requirement does not outweigh the benefit obtained by the change. Thus HBF would maintain the position that changes to standards are best reviewed and set at a National level – i.e. under Building Regulations.   

HBF anticipate that any alternative standards imposed under Planning Guidance would introduce further delays and complication into the planning and building control approval stages of the development process, as well as having the potential to adversely affect housing supply within the Region. 

New Dwellings

New dwellings provide:

· Increased thermal insulation

· Energy efficient boiler and heating installation

· Efficient heating controls

· Building ventilation designed in conjunction with heating installation, summer shading and winter exposure

· Efficient glazing

· Energy saving light fittings & bulbs

· Energy efficient electrical white goods

· Low water usage appliances and fittings

· Incorporation of green or sustainable materials (e.g. timber from re-planted sources)

· Space for recycling of domestic waste

Where possible use is made of siting, orientation and layout, for the efficient use of natural light, and / or to optimise the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although it should be noted that densities required under PPG3 often hinder ‘full’ use of solar gain opportunities.

Shading, exposure and the incorporation of shading / screening planting is also a design consideration to aid the optimisation of the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although again, ‘full’ use can be hindered by layouts to meet PPG3 densities.

SAP Notices are provided – notifying purchasers of the energy rating of their new home, composed with reference to both the insulation and the boiler / heating installed. Carbon Index values are also often provided. [The new HBF industry standard SAP notice provides a visual* representation (i.e. of both SAP Rating and Carbon Index) to purchasers of the energy efficiency of their new homes. (*similar to the energy efficiency coding on white electrical goods)] 

Environmentally friendly construction practices:

New build housing developers also often incorporate the following environmentally friendly construction practices into their development processes, where possible:

· Management of site waste: Monitoring of waste, recycling of waste, adaptation of ordering processes to give minimum waste.

· Saving of Transportation Energy: Via the incorporation of local materials where available. 

Although this may not be possible where developments use energy saving materials – especially solar technologies such as PV, as most of these technologies have to be transported from Europe into the UK. Also as the industry invokes Egan principals and turns more towards utilising off-site manufacturing processes and system building it is more likely that local materials will not be used, and that more transportation will be involved in the Construction process.

Other areas where Energy Efficiency savings could be achieved:

Existing Housing Stock

New build is a low percentage of housing stock, and increasing the efficiency of the existing housing stock would be more beneficial to the environment.

“the existing stock is the big carbon producer and if you want to get at the big output from housing and offices, you cannot look only at new buildings, which by and large are pretty efficiently built anyway”

.

John Hobson (from the keynote address, NHBC Annual Conference 1998)

“The most ‘cost effective’ options involve upgrading more dwellings to a relatively modest standard rather than improving fewer dwellings to a higher standard”

Housing Research Summary: English House Condition Survey 1996. 

Energy Report (No. 120, 2000).

The HBF strongly objects to the Council’s policy which in reality seeks to alter nationally set Building Requirements (by 10%) to different local standards which would be more onerous upon developers. It would clearly be inappropriate for individual Local Authorities to seek to disregard national Regulations and replace them with something that is different which may well be incapable of being met. Furthermore, national guidance is clear that planning should not seek to deal with matters that are instead the responsibility of other legislative regimes.

Policy CS69 – Sustainable Drainage Systems,                                   Object

& Paras. 11.17-11.19

The HBF and its member companies are keen supporters of the concept of SUDS and seek to implement them wherever this is practicable. However the implementation of SUDS and their adoption are processes which involve separate bodies and consequently this is where the problem arises. 

Most Planning Authorities require the integration of SUDS into developments, however it is the adoption which is controlled under Building Regulations (and/or other relevant Construction/Public Health legislation).

If the Planning Authority imposes conditions which require developers to provide SUDS, and Local Building Control, Highway Authority and or the Water Company are reluctant to adopt SUDS. It is clear that this will leave developers in a situation where although Planning requirements have been satisfied, the SUDS will not be adopted by water companies and local authorities.

In view to the practical problem it is clear that to require provisions in all circumstances would frustrate development. Developers should not be expected to deal with the long-term management and administration systems involved in the successful operation of SUDS. Until such a time as a suitable mechanism for dealing with the adoption of SUDS schemes is established policies should require either to;

(i) “encourage” the use of SUDS; or

(ii) “seek the implementation of sustainable drainage systems wherever practicable”

rather than require in all circumstances.

As such the HBF consider Authorities planning system should promote better communication channels, and early communication and liaison between all parties to aid the incorporation of SUDS. Any guidance issued should encourage the use of SUDS but should not impose the use of SUDS until such time as other stakeholders, especially those agencies who will be responsible for their long-term maintenance, accept them.

Furthermore, Circular 1/97 (paragraph B14) states that maintenance payments should not be required in perpetuity (as sought in paragraph 11.18 of the LDF).

Policy CE24 – Publicly Provided Community Services,                     Object 

Facilities, Leisure, Art and Culture

Reference is made in the policy to a consultation of neighbouring areas to see what publicly provided services and facilities they would like to see provided. It is then stated that the cost of their provision will then be expected to be funded in full from the development.

It is not the role or responsibility of developers to provide a range of facilities and services on a wish list of people who will live outside of the development. Such a requirement falls outside of Circular 1/97.

Policy CE83 - Energy Provision                                                           Object

The achievement of SAP ratings is controlled by energy conservation rules embodied in the national Building Regulations. Whilst most new dwellings will achieve the target SAP rating of 80 and many will significantly exceed this, it is too simplistic a matter to be dealt with by a single numerical target and is more complicated than a simple pass / fail number. It is for this reason that this matter should properly be administered by the Borough Council’s Building Control Department (or the NHBC) taking account of all the relevant factors and technical considerations rather than being included as an absolute target in the Local Plan. If any reference is required in the Plan it should just be that dwellings conform with the relevant requirement of Part L of the Building Regulations rather than specifying an arbitrary target figure.

Stipulation of Design Criteria

The house-building industry is supportive of the need to consider energy efficiency, or the incorporation of energy efficient technologies (where relevant) as part of the design process. Indeed HBF is pleased to see Planning encourage proper consideration of energy efficiency to be made within development design. However, HBF do not consider that stipulations of investigation, and / or incorporation of certain types of technologies (eg. combined heat and power schemes or condensing boilers) should be made within Planning legislation. 

Stipulations of design criteria (for example: on the use of insulation, triple glazing or low emissivity glazing or on the construction, usage and heating of conservatories) should be avoided, as they are invariably all Building Regulation matters.

Regulations for new homes have recently been subject to review and will continue to be updated in line with the country’s carbon reduction targets. 

Stipulations of the incorporation of certain types of technologies should also be avoided, as other development design criteria, or supply industry issues, may hold greater importance and make the technology’s use unviable or impossible for inclusion. Global stipulation might also be seen as preventing market competition, innovation and improvement!

HBF would also argue against any request for the production of energy efficiency risk assessments to be made within the planning process for new homes, as we consider that the review and conflicts raised by discussions over the numerous issues associated will slow down the planning process for no good purpose, given that the regulatory responsibilities for carbon savings and energy efficiency are contained within the building control system.

Stipulation of Energy Standards and Carbon Neutral Requirement

HBF would argue that energy standard levels are Building Regulation matters and not matters for Planning.  The requirement for Energy Rating of properties is quite clearly a Building Regulations matter not a Planning one. The construction of domestic dwellings is subject to the building regulations, and under Part L of those regulations, domestic properties have to be allocated a “SAP rating” for energy efficiency.  

In association with the SAP rating the Carbon Index can be calculated to show the carbon savings achieved due to the energy efficiency of the construction, and services / heating provision.

National Standards 

HBF would suggest that energy efficiency / conservation in new homes will be best achieved through the Building Regulations. 

Experience has shown that the established system of building control in England and Wales provides a reliable framework for the control of health, safety and energy efficiency / conservation matters within buildings. With very few exceptions, national rules are applied consistently. HBF cannot see that there are likely to be any legitimate considerations relating to energy efficiency / conservation, which would benefit from exposure to the planning system, or by the imposition of alternative (more stringent or more relaxed) requirements to those contained within the Building Regulations.

Cost and proportionality:

The industry works closely with Government, BRAC, BRE and others, regarding Building Regulation changes, in order to agree changes that can be achieved without unduly constraining design or introducing unacceptable technical risks.  

During review of the Part L proposals it was identified that only marginally low levels of additional carbon savings are likely to accrue by setting minimum standards beyond the 0.35W/m2K set for external wall construction, whereas even a minimal change (i.e. to 0.30W/m2K) would potentially require the industry to abandon current building practices and move to new forms of construction.   Such a step-change could have been detrimental to meeting housing need due to insufficient capacity in the timber and steel frame supply industry to meet the anticipated demand associated with such a change. The likely-hood of associated problems in obtaining the level of new labour required, and in providing and achieving the training / re-training needs of all construction was also a consideration.

Changes to standards / requirements in construction need to be made with detailed consideration so that the cost of achieving the requirement does not outweigh the benefit obtained by the change. Thus HBF would maintain the position that changes to standards are best reviewed and set at a National level – i.e. under Building Regulations.   

HBF anticipate that any alternative standards imposed under Planning Guidance would introduce further delays and complication into the planning and building control approval stages of the development process, as well as having the potential to adversely affect housing supply within the Region. 

New Dwellings

New dwellings provide:

· Increased thermal insulation

· Energy efficient boiler and heating installation

· Efficient heating controls

· Building ventilation designed in conjunction with heating installation, summer shading and winter exposure

· Efficient glazing

· Energy saving light fittings & bulbs

· Energy efficient electrical white goods

· Low water usage appliances and fittings

· Incorporation of green or sustainable materials (e.g. timber from re-planted sources)

· Space for recycling of domestic waste

Where possible use is made of siting, orientation and layout, for the efficient use of natural light, and / or to optimise the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although it should be noted that densities required under PPG3 often hinder ‘full’ use of solar gain opportunities.

Shading, exposure and the incorporation of shading / screening planting is also a design consideration to aid the optimisation of the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although again, ‘full’ use can be hindered by layouts to meet PPG3 densities.

SAP Notices are provided – notifying purchasers of the energy rating of their new home, composed with reference to both the insulation and the boiler / heating installed. Carbon Index values are also often provided. [The new HBF industry standard SAP notice provides a visual* representation (i.e. of both SAP Rating and Carbon Index) to purchasers of the energy efficiency of their new homes. (*similar to the energy efficiency coding on white electrical goods)] 

Environmentally friendly construction practices:

New build housing developers also often incorporate the following environmentally friendly construction practices into their development processes, where possible:

· Management of site waste: Monitoring of waste, recycling of waste, adaptation of ordering processes to give minimum waste.

· Saving of Transportation Energy: Via the incorporation of local materials where available. 

Although this may not be possible where developments use energy saving materials – especially solar technologies such as PV, as most of these technologies have to be transported from Europe into the UK. Also as the industry invokes Egan principals and turns more towards utilising off-site manufacturing processes and system building it is more likely that local materials will not be used, and that more transportation will be involved in the Construction process.

Other areas where Energy Efficiency savings could be achieved:

Existing Housing Stock

New build is a low percentage of housing stock, and increasing the efficiency of the existing housing stock would be more beneficial to the environment.

“the existing stock is the big carbon producer and if you want to get at the big output from housing and offices, you cannot look only at new buildings, which by and large are pretty efficiently built anyway”

.

John Hobson (from the keynote address, NHBC Annual Conference 1998)

“The most ‘cost effective’ options involve upgrading more dwellings to a relatively modest standard rather than improving fewer dwellings to a higher standard”

Housing Research Summary: English House Condition Survey 1996. 

Energy Report (No. 120, 2000)

The HBF does not believe that there is any justification for seeking to automatically require that all developments of over 50 dwellings will include technology for renewable energy to provide at least 10% of their predicted energy requirement. To do so would be likely to make many potential development sites unviable.

Policy NS101 – Energy Provision,                                                        Object

Policy NS102– Energy Conservation

Policy NS103 Energy Provision: Exemplar Projects
he achievement of SAP ratings is controlled by energy conservation rules embodied in the national Building Regulations. Whilst most new dwellings will achieve the target SAP rating of 80 and many will significantly exceed this, it is too simplistic a matter to be dealt with by a single numerical target and is more complicated than a simple pass / fail number. It is for this reason that this matter should properly be administered by the Borough Council’s Building Control Department (or the NHBC) taking account of all the relevant factors and technical considerations rather than being included as an absolute target in the Local Plan. If any reference is required in the Plan it should just be that dwellings conform with the relevant requirement of Part L of the Building Regulations rather than specifying an arbitrary target figure.

Stipulation of Design Criteria

The house-building industry is supportive of the need to consider energy efficiency, or the incorporation of energy efficient technologies (where relevant) as part of the design process. Indeed HBF is pleased to see Planning encourage proper consideration of energy efficiency to be made within development design. However, HBF do not consider that stipulations of investigation, and / or incorporation of certain types of technologies (eg. combined heat and power schemes or condensing boilers) should be made within Planning legislation. 

Stipulations of design criteria (for example: on the use of insulation, triple glazing or low emissivity glazing or on the construction, usage and heating of conservatories) should be avoided, as they are invariably all Building Regulation matters.

Regulations for new homes have recently been subject to review and will continue to be updated in line with the country’s carbon reduction targets. 

Stipulations of the incorporation of certain types of technologies should also be avoided, as other development design criteria, or supply industry issues, may hold greater importance and make the technology’s use unviable or impossible for inclusion. Global stipulation might also be seen as preventing market competition, innovation and improvement!

HBF would also argue against any request for the production of energy efficiency risk assessments to be made within the planning process for new homes, as we consider that the review and conflicts raised by discussions over the numerous issues associated will slow down the planning process for no good purpose, given that the regulatory responsibilities for carbon savings and energy efficiency are contained within the building control system.

Stipulation of Energy Standards and Carbon Neutral Requirement

HBF would argue that energy standard levels are Building Regulation matters and not matters for Planning.  The requirement for Energy Rating of properties is quite clearly a Building Regulations matter not a Planning one. The construction of domestic dwellings is subject to the building regulations, and under Part L of those regulations, domestic properties have to be allocated a “SAP rating” for energy efficiency.  

In association with the SAP rating the Carbon Index can be calculated to show the carbon savings achieved due to the energy efficiency of the construction, and services / heating provision.

National Standards 

HBF would suggest that energy efficiency / conservation in new homes will be best achieved through the Building Regulations. 

Experience has shown that the established system of building control in England and Wales provides a reliable framework for the control of health, safety and energy efficiency / conservation matters within buildings. With very few exceptions, national rules are applied consistently. HBF cannot see that there are likely to be any legitimate considerations relating to energy efficiency / conservation, which would benefit from exposure to the planning system, or by the imposition of alternative (more stringent or more relaxed) requirements to those contained within the Building Regulations.

Cost and proportionality:

The industry works closely with Government, BRAC, BRE and others, regarding Building Regulation changes, in order to agree changes that can be achieved without unduly constraining design or introducing unacceptable technical risks.  

During review of the Part L proposals it was identified that only marginally low levels of additional carbon savings are likely to accrue by setting minimum standards beyond the 0.35W/m2K set for external wall construction, whereas even a minimal change (i.e. to 0.30W/m2K) would potentially require the industry to abandon current building practices and move to new forms of construction.   Such a step-change could have been detrimental to meeting housing need due to insufficient capacity in the timber and steel frame supply industry to meet the anticipated demand associated with such a change. The likely-hood of associated problems in obtaining the level of new labour required, and in providing and achieving the training / re-training needs of all construction was also a consideration.

Changes to standards / requirements in construction need to be made with detailed consideration so that the cost of achieving the requirement does not outweigh the benefit obtained by the change. Thus HBF would maintain the position that changes to standards are best reviewed and set at a National level – i.e. under Building Regulations.   

HBF anticipate that any alternative standards imposed under Planning Guidance would introduce further delays and complication into the planning and building control approval stages of the development process, as well as having the potential to adversely affect housing supply within the Region. 

New Dwellings

New dwellings provide:

· Increased thermal insulation

· Energy efficient boiler and heating installation

· Efficient heating controls

· Building ventilation designed in conjunction with heating installation, summer shading and winter exposure

· Efficient glazing

· Energy saving light fittings & bulbs

· Energy efficient electrical white goods

· Low water usage appliances and fittings

· Incorporation of green or sustainable materials (e.g. timber from re-planted sources)

· Space for recycling of domestic waste

Where possible use is made of siting, orientation and layout, for the efficient use of natural light, and / or to optimise the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although it should be noted that densities required under PPG3 often hinder ‘full’ use of solar gain opportunities.

Shading, exposure and the incorporation of shading / screening planting is also a design consideration to aid the optimisation of the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although again, ‘full’ use can be hindered by layouts to meet PPG3 densities.

SAP Notices are provided – notifying purchasers of the energy rating of their new home, composed with reference to both the insulation and the boiler / heating installed. Carbon Index values are also often provided. [The new HBF industry standard SAP notice provides a visual* representation (i.e. of both SAP Rating and Carbon Index) to purchasers of the energy efficiency of their new homes. (*similar to the energy efficiency coding on white electrical goods)] 

Environmentally friendly construction practices:

New build housing developers also often incorporate the following environmentally friendly construction practices into their development processes, where possible:

· Management of site waste: Monitoring of waste, recycling of waste, adaptation of ordering processes to give minimum waste.

· Saving of Transportation Energy: Via the incorporation of local materials where available. 

Although this may not be possible where developments use energy saving materials – especially solar technologies such as PV, as most of these technologies have to be transported from Europe into the UK. Also as the industry invokes Egan principals and turns more towards utilising off-site manufacturing processes and system building it is more likely that local materials will not be used, and that more transportation will be involved in the Construction process.

Other areas where Energy Efficiency savings could be achieved:

Existing Housing Stock

New build is a low percentage of housing stock, and increasing the efficiency of the existing housing stock would be more beneficial to the environment.

“the existing stock is the big carbon producer and if you want to get at the big output from housing and offices, you cannot look only at new buildings, which by and large are pretty efficiently built anyway”

.

John Hobson (from the keynote address, NHBC Annual Conference 1998)

“The most ‘cost effective’ options involve upgrading more dwellings to a relatively modest standard rather than improving fewer dwellings to a higher standard”

Housing Research Summary: English House Condition Survey 1996. 

Energy Report (No. 120, 2000)

The HBF strongly objects to the Council’s policy, which in reality seeks to alter nationally set Building Requirements by seeking to further reduce by 10% the amount of CO2m2/year emitted compared to the minimum Building Regulation requirement and to impose different local standards which would be more onerous upon developers. It would clearly be inappropriate for individual Local Authorities to seek to disregard national Regulations and replace them with something that is different which may well be incapable of being met. Furthermore, national guidance is clear that planning should not seek to deal with matters that are instead the responsibility of other legislative regimes.

The HBF does not believe that there is any justification for seeking to automatically require that all developments will include technology for renewable energy to provide at least 10% of their predicted energy requirement. To do so could make many potential development sites unviable.

Policy NS116 – Achieving the Build Rate,                                           Object
& Paras. 20.16-20.17

The HBF does not object to the submission of a method statement outlining the measures that will be taken to ensure that the build rate is achieved. However, it is concerned by the suggestion that the Council will then seek to approve and enforce it.

There are likely to be considerable practical problems with regard to such an arrangement. The explanatory text refers to some of these.

It is difficult to see how the Council could require developers to undertake specific actions and deliver housing supply regardless of site and market circumstances (many of which are likely to be beyond the developers control). It would seemingly not be commercially possible to do so as the risks would be too great.

Policy CSF29 – Biodiversity Management                                           Object

The HBF does not object to the preparation of a Biodiversity Management Plan.

However, it considers that it is inappropriate to expect a part-time project officer to be funded through a Section 46 Agreement to implement the strategy.

Policy CSF32 -  Energy Provision, &                                                    Object

Policy CSF33 -  Energy Conservation

The achievement of SAP ratings is controlled by energy conservation rules embodied in the national Building Regulations. Whilst most new dwellings will achieve the target SAP rating of 80 and many will significantly exceed this, it is too simplistic a matter to be dealt with by a single numerical target and is more complicated than a simple pass / fail number. It is for this reason that this matter should properly be administered by the Borough Council’s Building Control Department (or the NHBC) taking account of all the relevant factors and technical considerations rather than being included as an absolute target in the Local Plan. If any reference is required in the Plan it should just be that dwellings conform with the relevant requirement of Part L of the Building Regulations rather than specifying an arbitrary target figure.

Stipulation of Design Criteria

The house-building industry is supportive of the need to consider energy efficiency, or the incorporation of energy efficient technologies (where relevant) as part of the design process. Indeed HBF is pleased to see Planning encourage proper consideration of energy efficiency to be made within development design. However, HBF do not consider that stipulations of investigation, and / or incorporation of certain types of technologies (eg. combined heat and power schemes or condensing boilers) should be made within Planning legislation. 

Stipulations of design criteria (for example: on the use of insulation, triple glazing or low emissivity glazing or on the construction, usage and heating of conservatories) should be avoided, as they are invariably all Building Regulation matters.

Regulations for new homes have recently been subject to review and will continue to be updated in line with the country’s carbon reduction targets. 

Stipulations of the incorporation of certain types of technologies should also be avoided, as other development design criteria, or supply industry issues, may hold greater importance and make the technology’s use unviable or impossible for inclusion. Global stipulation might also be seen as preventing market competition, innovation and improvement!

HBF would also argue against any request for the production of energy efficiency risk assessments to be made within the planning process for new homes, as we consider that the review and conflicts raised by discussions over the numerous issues associated will slow down the planning process for no good purpose, given that the regulatory responsibilities for carbon savings and energy efficiency are contained within the building control system.

Stipulation of Energy Standards and Carbon Neutral Requirement

HBF would argue that energy standard levels are Building Regulation matters and not matters for Planning.  The requirement for Energy Rating of properties is quite clearly a Building Regulations matter not a Planning one. The construction of domestic dwellings is subject to the building regulations, and under Part L of those regulations, domestic properties have to be allocated a “SAP rating” for energy efficiency.  

In association with the SAP rating the Carbon Index can be calculated to show the carbon savings achieved due to the energy efficiency of the construction, and services / heating provision.

National Standards 

HBF would suggest that energy efficiency / conservation in new homes will be best achieved through the Building Regulations. 

Experience has shown that the established system of building control in England and Wales provides a reliable framework for the control of health, safety and energy efficiency / conservation matters within buildings. With very few exceptions, national rules are applied consistently. HBF cannot see that there are likely to be any legitimate considerations relating to energy efficiency / conservation, which would benefit from exposure to the planning system, or by the imposition of alternative (more stringent or more relaxed) requirements to those contained within the Building Regulations.

Cost and proportionality:

The industry works closely with Government, BRAC, BRE and others, regarding Building Regulation changes, in order to agree changes that can be achieved without unduly constraining design or introducing unacceptable technical risks.  

During review of the Part L proposals it was identified that only marginally low levels of additional carbon savings are likely to accrue by setting minimum standards beyond the 0.35W/m2K set for external wall construction, whereas even a minimal change (i.e. to 0.30W/m2K) would potentially require the industry to abandon current building practices and move to new forms of construction. Such a step-change could have been detrimental to meeting housing need due to insufficient capacity in the timber and steel frame supply industry to meet the anticipated demand associated with such a change. The likely-hood of associated problems in obtaining the level of new labour required, and in providing and achieving the training / re-training needs of all construction was also a consideration.

Changes to standards / requirements in construction need to be made with detailed consideration so that the cost of achieving the requirement does not outweigh the benefit obtained by the change. Thus HBF would maintain the position that changes to standards are best reviewed and set at a National level – i.e. under Building Regulations.   

HBF anticipate that any alternative standards imposed under Planning Guidance would introduce further delays and complication into the planning and building control approval stages of the development process, as well as having the potential to adversely affect housing supply within the Region. 

New Dwellings

New dwellings provide:

· Increased thermal insulation

· Energy efficient boiler and heating installation

· Efficient heating controls

· Building ventilation designed in conjunction with heating installation, summer shading and winter exposure

· Efficient glazing

· Energy saving light fittings & bulbs

· Energy efficient electrical white goods

· Low water usage appliances and fittings

· Incorporation of green or sustainable materials (e.g. timber from re-planted sources)

· Space for recycling of domestic waste

Where possible use is made of siting, orientation and layout, for the efficient use of natural light, and / or to optimise the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although it should be noted that densities required under PPG3 often hinder ‘full’ use of solar gain opportunities.

Shading, exposure and the incorporation of shading / screening planting is also a design consideration to aid the optimisation of the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although again, ‘full’ use can be hindered by layouts to meet PPG3 densities.

SAP Notices are provided – notifying purchasers of the energy rating of their new home, composed with reference to both the insulation and the boiler / heating installed. Carbon Index values are also often provided. [The new HBF industry standard SAP notice provides a visual* representation (i.e. of both SAP Rating and Carbon Index) to purchasers of the energy efficiency of their new homes. (*similar to the energy efficiency coding on white electrical goods)] 

Environmentally friendly construction practices:

New build housing developers also often incorporate the following environmentally friendly construction practices into their development processes, where possible:

· Management of site waste: Monitoring of waste, recycling of waste, adaptation of ordering processes to give minimum waste.

· Saving of Transportation Energy: Via the incorporation of local materials where available. 

Although this may not be possible where developments use energy saving materials – especially solar technologies such as PV, as most of these technologies have to be transported from Europe into the UK. Also as the industry invokes Egan principals and turns more towards utilising off-site manufacturing processes and system building it is more likely that local materials will not be used, and that more transportation will be involved in the Construction process.

Other areas where Energy Efficiency savings could be achieved:

Existing Housing Stock

New build is a low percentage of housing stock, and increasing the efficiency of the existing housing stock would be more beneficial to the environment.

“the existing stock is the big carbon producer and if you want to get at the big output from housing and offices, you cannot look only at new buildings, which by and large are pretty efficiently built anyway”

.

John Hobson (from the keynote address, NHBC Annual Conference 1998)

“The most ‘cost effective’ options involve upgrading more dwellings to a relatively modest standard rather than improving fewer dwellings to a higher standard”

Housing Research Summary: English House Condition Survey 1996. 

Energy Report (No. 120, 2000)

The HBF strongly objects to the Council’s policy which in reality seeks to alter nationally set Building Requirements by seeking to further reduce by 10% the amount of CO2m2/year emitted compared to the minimum Building Regulation requirement and to impose different local standards which would be more onerous upon developers. It would clearly be inappropriate for individual Local Authorities to seek to disregard national Regulations and replace them with something that is different which may well be incapable of being met. Furthermore, national guidance is clear that planning should not seek to deal with matters that are instead the responsibility of other legislative regimes.

The HBF does not believe that there is any justification for seeking to automatically require that all developments will include technology for renewable energy to provide at least 10% of their predicted energy requirement. To do so could make many potential development sites unviable.

Para. 2.20 – Recreation Study                                                               Object

The HBF queries the appropriateness of excluding primary school facilities and pitches from the calculations. Particularly given that the text states in paragraph 2.19 that the NPFA Six Acre Standard advocates inclusion of school pitches and those in educational ownership where community usage is secured by written agreement. 

Whilst it is acknowledged that school facilities are primarily to serve the needs of their pupils, it is a fact that they are often utilised by their wider communities, particularly during evenings and weekends. Although the schools can always choose to end such arrangements, it is unlikely that they will usually do so due to the likely negative impacts on local community spirits and school income.



















